Commentary

Plea Bargains as Drivers of Incarceration-Related Health Outcomes

Riley Smith MPH

Boston University School of Public Health

Abstract

The discipline of public health has begun to recognize the structural inequities of the carceral system as drivers of poor individual and population health. The number of people incarcerated and the length of their incarceration determine the scope and gravity of their exposure to these individual and public health effects. Plea bargains all but guarantee a period of incarceration, often for many years, because prosecutors have significant bargaining power against defendants who often do not fully understand their rights or the likelihood of receiving the sentences that prosecutors would be seeking in trial. I propose and analyze several pathways through which to eliminate or severely restrict the practice of plea bargaining to minimize the health effects associated with incarceration. I conclude that state legislation would be most feasible and effective at eliminating plea bargains but, without concurrent interventions addressing mandatory minima and/or bail, would not fundamentally address the primary concerns of sentence length and overcrowding.

Keywords: plea bargaining; incarceration; public health; anti-racism; policy analysis

Incarceration as a Public Health Issue

Public health research and principles have evolved an everbroadening understanding of the forces affecting health. Public health experts have adopted the Social Determinants of Health framework to identify the multifaceted and interconnected ways that our systems, institutions, communities, and selves affect health at every level. From this perspective, the discipline of public health has begun to recognize the structural inequities of the carceral system as drivers of poor individual and population health, which upstream and downstream interventions can target.

In the US,¹ 2 million people (565 per 100,000 residents) are in some way confined by the State, either through imprisonment, probation/parole, home confinement, or pre-trial detention.² The Eighth Amendment to the Constitution requires that incarcerated people receive some minimum standard of necessary care during periods of State confinement.³ However, currently and formerly incarcerated people and their allies, as well as many healthcare providers and health experts, frequently highlight the ways in which jails and prisons cause and exacerbate physical and mental illness and disease.

Disease Transmission

Prisons and jails are prime sites for rapid and unmanageable disease transmission both within the walls and out in the communities that prison staff return to when their shift ends. These facilities are overpopulated and poorly ventilated, and part of the punitive process includes extremely restricted and regimented movement.

Email: rrmsmith@bu.edu

Prisoners do not have the autonomy to isolate themselves from others, nor do they have access to personal protective equipment (PPE) or other preventative measures to minimize transmission risk of infectious diseases. Staff bring in any contagions they may have which can then rapidly spread within the facilities. Similarly, staff who become infected with communicable diseases bring these diseases back to their communities. During the COVID-19 pandemic, prisons were a primary site of mass infection, and many advocates argued for depopulating the prisons, especially of those who were particularly vulnerable to COVID infection, as a means of slowing the spread of the disease.

Sanitation and Hygiene

The COVID-19 pandemic also highlighted the ways in which prison procedures fail to provide adequate sanitary conditions within their facilities. Prisoners often must purchase sanitizers, cleaning supplies, soaps, body washes, and menstrual products through the commissary. These items must be purchased by money either earned through work — where wages can be pennies an hour in parts of the country — or money donated by family and friends in the free world.⁴ This shifting of sanitary responsibility onto prisoners, of whom most are unable to afford necessary products to meet minimum sanitation standards, fosters an environment of poor personal hygiene and environmental sanitation.

Medical Care

Despite being constitutionally entitled to medical care, prisoners and many medical staff report inadequate or wholly absent care for everything ranging from small injuries to chronic illnesses. Prisoners report misdiagnoses, unnecessary invasive procedures, poor maternal healthcare, and more. Many are inhibited from seeking

Cite this article: R. Smith MPH. "Plea Bargains as Drivers of Incarceration-Related Health Outcomes," *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* (2025): 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1017/jme.2025.58

[©] The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of American Society of Law, Medicine & Ethics. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited.

care in the first place, as they are only allowed to receive medical treatment if a correctional officer brings them to the medical wing.⁵ Necessary care can be delayed indefinitely with little recourse as reports of medical neglect are largely ignored.

Trauma

Incarceration is a traumatic experience. Incarcerated individuals are caged, dehumanized, violated, punished, and otherwise mistreated, and this is justified by the societal agreement that these individuals deserve whatever happens by virtue of being a criminal. Additionally, many individuals who enter these facilities — including 90% of women — have experienced traumatic events prior to interacting with the carceral system, and the conditions of their confinement prevent them from recovering and healing while further traumatizing them.⁶

These effects and others are felt long after a person is released from prison as well. Though in theory a person's punishment ends when their sentence does, the effects of the punishment often continue indefinitely. For example, criminal records often disqualify people from employment and housing⁷ with minimal recourse. Further, the stigma associated with incarceration can be incredibly isolating, preventing formerly incarcerated people from getting basic needs met.⁸ Additionally, incarceration impacts the families and communities of those incarcerated because of the emotional, financial, and social challenges caused by their absence. It is estimated that 80 million individuals in the United States have a criminal record and nearly half of all adults in the United States have immediate family members who are currently or formerly incarcerated.⁹

The burden of these poor health and community outcomes is disproportionately borne by people of color, especially Black people. Black people are overrepresented in prison populations due to policies that increase police presence in predominantly Black communities, laws targeting behaviors associated with communities of color, and discriminatory actions taken at all levels of the legal process, from arrest to conviction to release.¹⁰ These practices were introduced to reinforce white power as slavery was being abolished, systematizing racial disparities as fundamental to the operation of the modern carceral system.¹¹ Black and brown communities experience higher rates of disease prevalence, especially infectious diseases and those that affect the immune system, which are exacerbated by periods of incarceration.¹² They are more likely to be arrested, more likely to receive a conviction, and more likely to receive longer sentences for the same crimes as their white counterparts, increasing the likelihood and duration of exposure to the health consequences of incarceration.¹³ These compound other disease burdens, leading to more significant detrimental effects.

The number of people incarcerated, and the length of their incarceration, determines the scope and gravity of their exposure to these individual and public health effects. Therefore, one way to minimize the public health effects of incarceration is to address factors that increase the likelihood of incarceration and lengthy sentences. In this paper, I argue that plea bargains are a driver of incarceration and its subsequent health effects. I propose several pathways through which to eliminate or severely restrict the practice of plea bargaining to minimize the health effects associated with incarceration. Each intervention would be implemented through different government channels and may affect some or all individuals charged with a crime. I determine effectiveness by considering how broad the reduction in the practices is as well as how many people are likely to experience shorter or no periods of incarceration. I determine feasibility through resources, capacity, and political will.

Plea Bargaining and Its Relationship to Incarceration Length

In the United States, only 2% of all criminal cases ever go to trial, with the rest resulting in plea bargains.¹⁴ Plea bargains are meant to be voluntary negotiations between prosecutors and defendants that lessen the severity of criminal punishment for defendants for choosing to plead guilty rather than go to trial. Plea bargains are used primarily to prevent system overwhelm by minimizing the number of trials and associated resources to conduct said trials, as made explicit in the Court's opinion in *Santobello v. New York* where plea bargains were determined to be "an essential component of the administration of justice ... to be encouraged."¹⁵

The negative health effects of incarceration are exacerbated by time and overcrowding, both of which are increased through plea bargaining. If all individuals charged with a crime went to trial, they would have a fair opportunity to argue their defense and potentially be found innocent of some or all charges. Even if they are found guilty of some charges, they would have the opportunity to argue mitigating circumstances for consideration in sentencing. However, plea bargains all but guarantee a period of incarceration, often for many years.

Power Imbalances in Plea Bargaining

Plea bargains are a presumed step in the criminal conviction process, occurring imminently after arrest. Prosecutors present all the charges for which they have probable cause to bring to trial, then offer to drop or lower charges in exchange for a guilty plea.¹⁶ Because prosecutors, not police or judges, determine which charges would ultimately go to trial, they have significant power over the defendant and their counsel.¹⁷ Prosecutors may present any charge regardless of the strength of their evidence, and need only provide the defense with exculpatory evidence.¹⁸ Due to the expediency of the court system and the often-limited resources available to defense attorneys, the defense often engages in the process before doing any investigation of their own that may strengthen the defendant's case.¹⁹

Defendants have a constitutional right to effective counsel in criminal proceedings.²⁰ However, the definition of effective counsel and its application in the plea process places a significant burden on the defendant, who may not know whether the counsel they are receiving meets the parameters. Unlike in a courtroom where all actions are a matter of public record, plea-bargaining occurs largely without oversight.²¹ Defendants who are facing charges with extreme consequences, and who do not know the strength of their defense or the weakness of the prosecution, can be easily swayed to agree to plea deals, especially if they are encouraged by their defense attorney.²² These power imbalances — between prosecution and defense and between defense attorney and defendant — create conditions ripe for exploitation, all within legal parameters.

Racial Discrepancies in Plea Bargaining

While the topic demands further study, emerging research shows stark racial disparities in the types of pleas offered to and accepted by defendants.²³ Where the defendant has no prior criminal history, Black defendants are more likely than white defendants to receive plea offers that include some period of incarceration, and they are less likely to have charges dropped or reduced.²⁴ Additionally, Black defendants are far more likely to accept plea deals that include some period of incarceration compared to white defendants²⁵ and are more likely to agree to false pleas.²⁶ Racial discrepancies are highest for

defendants with so-called "low-level offenses", which are the vast majority of cases in the carceral system. $^{\rm 27}$

Researchers argue that prosecutors use race as a proxy for criminality when determining which charges to file and which to negotiate away. In his 2018 publication, Criminalizing Race: Racial Disparities in Plea Bargaining, Carlos Berdejo supports this conclusion by demonstrating that racial disparities only exist among defendants who have no criminal history and/or are charged with lower-level offenses.²⁸ Berdejo argues that, lacking criminal history or severity of criminal behavior as markers for potential danger-ousness and future criminality, prosecutors instead rely implicitly or explicitly on race.²⁹ Defense attorneys may also use race as a proxy when determining whether to fight for a better deal or pursue trial, although researchers have come to conflicting conclusions on this front.³⁰

False Pleas

Though the literature is limited, those who have conducted analyses of the reasons why those who did not commit a crime plead guilty have found similar themes. The first is concern about the competency of the defense attorney. Defendants who think their defense attorney is unable to represent them effectively in the court room, due to factors such as a feeling that the defense attorney presumes them to be guilty or demonstrated or perceived inability of the defense attorney to put in the appropriate time and resources to build a case, are more likely to take a plea where they know the outcome instead of putting their freedom at even greater risk at trial.³¹ The second is pressure from the defense attorney. Even though the decision to accept a plea or go to trial ultimately rests on the defendant, defense attorneys wield enormous influence over their defendants because of the presumption of expertise — if the attorney who understands the court system better than the defendant is presenting the deal as a good option, the defendant is likely to agree.³² Notably, this influence is far less significant on those who committed the crime for which they are charged.³³ Defense attorneys often approach plea bargains as a calculation of the "plea discount" — the difference in outcomes for a plea deal versus the maximum punishment at trial.³⁴ If the discount is high, they are far more likely to advise a defendant to accept a deal regardless of innocence or strength of the defense.³⁵ Innocent defendants who are encouraged to go to trial are significantly less likely to choose to plead guilty over those who are encouraged to accept a plea deal, demonstrating the strength of this influence on the defendant's ultimate decision.³⁶

Police officers want to demonstrate that they are effective through high arrest rates, but prosecutors want to demonstrate that they are effective through winning cases. In a system where prosecutors can rely on plea bargaining, the severity of the charges or strength of the evidence is not as important, as the prosecutor is unlikely to have to argue the case before a judge.³⁷ Given that 17% of people who go to trial are acquitted³⁸ and that nearly a quarter of people who have been exonerated had been incarcerated through a guilty plea,³⁹ it is very likely that if all cases went to trial, fewer people would be convicted of crimes and sentenced to incarceration, thus decreasing the incarceration rate in federal and state prisons. In fact, plea bargaining bans have been attempted before, and some argue that these bans have been effective at minimizing the incarceration of individuals who did not commit the crimes they were charged with.⁴⁰ When plea bargaining is not an option, prosecutors have had to be more thorough in their screening processes before determining whether to consider pursuing cases, meaning any charges filed were for cases with a strong amount of evidence. 41

Incarceration is the greatest infringement on personal freedom and as already discussed has significant negative health effects, especially for Black and brown people. Thus, the decision to incarcerate someone and the process by which that occurs should be held to the highest scrutiny and severely restricted. Plea-bargains necessarily circumvent this level of scrutiny and restriction due to their lack of oversight and the necessity of waiving constitutional rights in order to participate.

Early courts found plea bargaining objectionable.⁴² However, the volume of cases and the presumed voluntary nature of plea bargains has allowed the practice to continue with few restrictions and minimal oversight. Were plea bargains eliminated, state and federal courts would have to try all cases, granting all people charged with a crime the right to argue their innocence or present mitigating circumstances for consideration.

Potential Interventions to Reduce Exposure to Incarceration via Plea Bargains

In the United States, individuals can be tried for state or federal crimes, and their experience of the carceral system is based largely on the jurisdiction they are tried in. Local, state, and federal laws may affect what is considered a crime and an acceptable punishment. Interventions thus may occur at different levels and branches of government and will affect only those within those jurisdictions. In the following sections, I explore different governmental channels through which actors may severely limit or fully eliminate the practice of plea-bargaining.

Challenge to Constitutionality

The Constitution supersedes all other governing decisions in the United States. Constitutional questions are heard by federal courts and the Supreme Court, and their interpretations of the Constitution create the benchmark for interpreting future legislation. State and federal governments must defer to the decisions of the judiciary. Thus, federal court interventions would immediately halt these processes until and unless they were overturned.

Rule 11 of the Federal Standards of Criminal Procedure provides the conditions that must be met for a court to accept a guilty plea, including, in part, the court's determination that a plea was made voluntarily and with a full understanding of the consequences of accepting the plea.⁴³ Plea bargains, however, occur outside of the court between the prosecutor and defendant. Since the prosecutor determines which charges will be argued before the judge, they have significant bargaining power. Thus, many legal scholars and advocates argue that guilty pleas made because of plea bargains can never be truly voluntary.⁴⁴

The Court has heard numerous challenges to the constitutionality of plea bargains. While many of these challenges have led to decisions that refined the circumstances under which a plea can be accepted,⁴⁵ the Supreme Court has maintained their fundamental constitutionality. The Court maintains that individuals have the right to waive their constitutional rights "knowingly and voluntarily", and Fifth and Sixth Amendment rights are no exception.⁴⁶

Perhaps the most significant example of the Court's failure to address the power imbalance between a defendant and the state is in *Brady v. United States*, a 1970 case that affirmed that even the threat of the death penalty is not significant enough to consider a plea

bargain to be compelled or coerced.⁴⁷ In fact, the Court argued that plea bargains are mutually beneficial, and the "advantages of pleading guilty ... are obvious" for defendants who "see slight possibility of acquittal."⁴⁸ *Brady* has been cited in numerous cases upholding the constitutionality of plea bargains and other waivers of rights even in situations of severe power imbalances.

These arguments rest on the presumption that all, or even most, defendants who plead guilty *are* guilty and are merely trying to avoid harsher penalties. While there are indeed many who are seeking this outcome, and while Rule 11 attempts to mitigate egregious abuses,⁴⁹ the structural inequities embedded in the United States carceral system lead to many innocent individuals with minimal knowledge of their rights and/or few resources to fight for their innocence facing criminal charges.⁵⁰ The Court's continued ignorance of this fact perpetuates a system whereby people who fear they have everything to lose are convinced to sign away their rights of the chance at a slightly more manageable confinement regardless of the facts of their case or the long-term consequences of this choice.

Given how embedded this idea is into the structures of the carceral and judicial systems, a decision by a federal court or the Supreme Court deeming plea bargains unconstitutional would have the most immediate,⁵¹ broad-reaching downstream impacts, as state and federal courts could no longer accept pleas that are part of a plea bargain. In addition to an immediate stop to all plea bargains, there would be the opportunity for individuals who accepted plea bargains to ask the court for a retroactive application of the ruling, which, if effective, could lead to the release or retrial of numerous individuals interested in challenging their confinement based on the ruling.⁵²

Constitutional challenges begin with federal courts across the country. A federal judge could rule plea bargains unconstitutional, and if it was not appealed or the Supreme Court affirmed the decision, that would become the benchmark. Alternatively, the Supreme Court could overturn a lower court's decision that had affirmed the constitutionality of plea bargains. This process is incredibly time consuming, resource intensive, and uncertain. Challenges have to happen in the right jurisdiction at the right time, and simultaneous challenges in different jurisdictions can lead to conflicting rulings increasing confusion and uncertainty.⁵³ Additionally, courts tend to rule under the principle of *stare decisis*, or ruling based on precedent.⁵⁴ The Supreme Court has set and maintained a decades-long precedent affirming the constitutionality of plea bargains.⁵⁵ An overruling of that precedent is incredibly unlikely.

Federal Legislation

The Constitution restricts the power of the federal government to legislate over the United States. Congress is limited to those powers explicitly laid out in the constitution, such as the power to tax, spend, and regulate interstate commerce. Through the Necessary and Proper Clause, Congress has the power to "make rules governing the practice and pleading in [lower federal] courts."⁵⁶

In 1934, Congress passed the Rules Enabling Act which allowed the Supreme Court to propose procedural rules and amendments but still grants Congress final authority on whether these proposals are enacted.⁵⁷ One set of rules, the Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure, governs all federal court proceedings, including Rule 11, which dictates procedural and conditional expectations surrounding pleas and plea bargains.

While Congress abdicated "primary authority"⁵⁸ to the Supreme Court for designing rules and amendments, Congress can amend

the Rules directly through legislation.⁵⁹ Thus, Congress could pass legislation that bans the use of plea bargaining in federal courts and incorporate this into the Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure without waiting for the Supreme Court to propose these changes.

While certain rules apply to state and federal courts, others like Rule 11 only apply to federal prosecutions.⁶⁰ As of writing, approximately 11% of all people in confinement in the United States are currently incarcerated in federal prisons,⁶¹ with the number of prosecutions increasing substantially in recent years.⁶² Though most people in federal prisons have a sentence of less than one year,⁶³ federal sentencing penalties are longer than those for similar state crimes.⁶⁴ Additionally, the Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure are often used as a template by state criminal courts to model their own criminal procedures. State and federal legislators participate in policy diffusion, adopting policies from other governments that they believe would work well for their own.⁶⁵ If the federal government were to ban plea bargaining, it is likely that many states would follow suit. Therefore, targeting federal procedures may have a small immediate effect but could lead to broader systemic change in due time.

The legislative process is often faster than a court proceeding, but it is still inhibited by many procedural hurdles, resource scarcity, and, more importantly, by politics and partisanship. Proponents of eliminating plea bargains will need to convince legislators from across the political spectrum to support legislation that would fundamentally alter the carceral process. If the issue becomes partisan, especially if it is taken up by Democrats, the legislation will be further inhibited by the current practice of obstructionism in Congress.⁶⁶ Therefore, advocates would have to find a policy window in which to successfully propose and pass this legislation.⁶⁷

State or County Interventions

Legislation

Like federal legislation, state legislation would not fully eradicate plea bargaining on its own but could make a significant difference in the amount of plea bargains occurring around the country. More than one million people are currently serving sentences in state prisons compared to 200,000 in federal prisons.⁶⁸ State courts are the primary site of prosecutions and thus a significant site for intervention.

States not only learn from the federal government but from each other. Policy diffusion often occurs between states, especially those that share geographic or ideological similarities, and because state legislation tends to move more quickly at the state level, momentum can build, leading to massive change in a short period of time. Additionally, states are sites for policy experimentation and can adopt different policies to suit their unique needs.⁶⁹ These different policies toward similar goals can allow real-time analysis of efficacy and feasibility, whereas a universal approach may have unexpected consequences or hurdles and would be more challenging to modify or overturn for the same reasons that make it challenging to adopt in the first place.⁷⁰

Additionally, many states do not need to rely on legislators alone to change law. California banned plea bargaining in 1982 through a ballot initiative,⁷¹ a process which can allow for legislation that is preferred by the populace even if the current legislature is opposed to a proposed policy. Ballot initiatives similarly lead to policy diffusion, either because advocates in other states see their effect-iveness or because legislators find that their constituents with similar politics may be more supportive than initially presumed.⁷²

Prosecutorial Interventions

Plea bargains also need not be banned through legislation, though legislation is much more stable and consistent. In 1975, Alaska's Attorney General, Avrum Gross, banned plea bargains throughout the state;⁷³ though the practice resumed in 1985, it was again banned in 2013 through the same mechanism, and remains in place to date.⁷⁴ District Attorneys have also elected to end plea bargaining practices for cases in their jurisdiction.⁷⁵ Attorneys General and District Attorneys are often elected positions,⁷⁶ which grants some constituent power to demand changes to prosecution practices in order to gain and maintain power. Some District Attorneys have run on platforms of "progressive prosecution" in recent years specifically because of constituent demand.⁷⁷

Prosecutorial interventions can be immediate, and they can require a lower threshold of advocacy to enact. Instead of getting enough signatures for a ballot initiative or reaching enough votes in the legislature, a District Attorney or Attorney General could unilaterally halt plea negotiations. However, a major downside is that prosecutorial decisions have no enforcement mechanism as demonstrated by Alaska's plea bans, where the practice never truly stopped.⁷⁸ Additionally, once the acting District Attorney or Attorney General retires or is voted out, any decisions they made can be easily overturned. Therefore, this pathway, while incredibly feasible, is likely not as effective as others considered in this paper.

Other Considerations

This paper argues that plea bargains are a primary driver of lengthy incarceration and its harmful effects. Eliminating or severely restricting plea bargaining is likely to provide more opportunities for fair trials and ensure fewer individuals are incarcerated for crimes they did not commit or agreeing to sentence lengths without a judge's consideration of mitigating information. However, other mechanisms embedded in the carceral system may inhibit the efficacy of any interventions tackling plea bargaining.

Mandatory Minima

Plea bargains are only as effective as the bargaining power granted to prosecutors. Prosecutors must balance offering attractive concessions for defendants with the State's interest in enforcing the law, but they are granted significant discretion before a case ever enters the courtroom. Prosecutors ultimately decide which charges will be brought before the court for trial, and if they can demonstrate that they have a factual basis for the plea, they can leverage this power in all negotiations.⁷⁹ In states with mandatory minima,⁸⁰ a person who has been charged with several crimes may be facing decades of prison time, especially if the sentences are not served concurrently.

Mandatory minima work in concert with plea bargaining. Prosecutors rely on the threat of a lengthy sentence to increase their bargaining power. Mandatory minima for certain charges legitimize these prospective calculations. Similarly, "three-strike" laws provide tangible threats to defendants who have prior convictions, as they may be facing disproportionate sentences due to past involvement in the carceral system.⁸¹ If plea bargains are eliminated but mandatory minimum sentencing is still practiced or enforced, individuals who may have been able to negotiate for certain charges not to be brought forth, lowering the maximum sentence they could face if found guilty, could now be charged with and have to defend against more or higher penalty charges. Should they be unsuccessful in their case, they could end up serving more time than they would have if they had negotiated for certain charges to be dropped or adjusted to a lower penalty.

Even if plea bargains were not eliminated entirely, eliminating mandatory minima could provide similar benefits to defendants as the prosecutor would have less certainty about how many years the defendant may be facing and therefore less leverage. Additionally, for those who pursued trial and were found guilty, their sentence can be determined by the unique circumstances of their case which, for many, would lead to more lenient sentences. In either case, eliminating mandatory minima must be part of the broader effort to address sentence lengths and the public health effects of incarceration.

Cash Bail

One of the few benefits of plea bargains can be a guaranteed release date. Nearly 500,000 people are currently in pre-trial detention, experiencing virtually the same conditions as they would in prison without having been convicted yet of any crime.⁸² For these individuals, most of whom were simply unable to pay bail,⁸³ the idea of bargaining for a shorter sentence rather than chancing an extended period of incarceration and continued punishment can be incredibly enticing. This is especially true if it means they are no longer in "pre-trial" and can just begin serving whatever sentence is ultimately determined.

Advocates have long argued that bail reform is necessary to minimize the harmful effects of incarceration. Bail is often presumed necessary to ensure that only the most dangerous remain incarcerated while awaiting trial; however, in practice, only the poorest remain incarcerated. In a system without plea bargains, where every case would have to go to trial, those who are held in pre-trial detention would necessarily be held longer.⁸⁴ The burdens would be disproportionately felt by vulnerable populations, especially people of color, as Black and brown people are far more likely to be held in pre-trial detention, required to pay bail, and charged higher bail amounts than their white counterparts.⁸⁵ Since 1983, pretrial detention has accounted for 63% of jail population growth. Thus, any policies that attempt to limit incarceration periods must incorporate options that address pre-trial detention rates, and bail reform is a relatively feasible and effective way to do so.86

Overcriminalization

The carceral system serves to punish those who have broken the law. However, what is deemed criminal behavior and effective punishment changes based on sociological, economic, cultural, and political factors.⁸⁷ Most cases that result in plea deals are low-level offenses, many of which criminalize behaviors that many believe should not be addressed through any punitive means. For example, despite all we have learned about addiction, the vast majority of crimes for which people are incarcerated are drug related.⁸⁸ Many other people are incarcerated due to the criminalization of acts of survival, such as panhandling and sleeping outside — behaviors that merely are a result of homelessness.⁸⁹

As long as the jail population remains constant, the system will remain overwhelmed, and plea deals will arguably remain required to maintain some amount of expediency. Decriminalization of all substances, sex work, and behaviors related to homelessness, as well as investment in diversion programs and social programs to address homelessness, hunger, healthcare access, would all but eliminate the need for plea bargaining at the practical level.⁹⁰ These investments not only address the majority of "low level" offenses but may address other entry points to the carceral system by addressing the root causes of violence and incarceration. 91

Discussion

Within the current available pathways for intervention, opponents of plea bargaining would have the most success working locally through state legislation to begin changing the judicial system. States are more politically unified than federal governments, and state legislation can be enacted and adopted more quickly than federal legislation or judicial challenges. State legislative efforts also offer opportunities for policy diffusion among neighboring states, states with similar political goals, and states with similar resources to experiment with new policy ideas.⁹² Finally, codifying a ban in state legislation would ensure longevity and accountability in a way that prosecutorial flexibility would not.

There are still debates about whether bans on plea bargains are at all effective in addressing incarceration rates. Two themes can be found in these arguments. First, there are different interpretations of what a ban on plea bargaining would mean. This can be addressed most effectively through a period of policy experimentation by different states or localities to determine the best way to enact and enforce a plea-bargaining ban.

Second and more important, the concern about judicial system gridlock presumes that the number of cases the judicial system currently processes would remain consistent. This can be addressed in a variety of ways. As noted earlier, a ban on plea bargains can lead to prosecutors being more strict when screening cases brought to them by the police, making sure that there is sufficient evidence to pursue charges before filing any cases. Creating alternatives to incarceration through decriminalization and community investment would also minimize the number of individuals engaging with the carceral system in any way.

This paper focuses on one facet of a multi-pronged system designed to disappear community members and justify abuses of human rights. Scholars, activists, and public health leaders argue that the carceral system cannot meaningfully address behaviors deemed criminal and that punitive systems of any kind are not effective, and that efforts at prison reform must not reaffirm the legitimacy of the carceral system as it exists today.⁹³ We need to approach all work in addressing the carceral system with this philosophy in mind. Eliminating plea bargaining is merely one step toward that goal. So long as prisons stand, it is imperative that we minimize the number of individuals entering them, the length of their stay, and the collateral consequences they experience upon release.

No matter how they are justified, plea bargains cause people to be incarcerated who may otherwise not be because of the inherent power imbalance between prosecutors and defendants. No amount of reform can truly eliminate that power imbalance. Therefore, it is imperative that prosecutors bear the burden of bringing all cases to trial to ensure that only those with the strongest evidence are moved forward and that all defendants have their constitutional rights protected.

To infringe on fundamental rights, the state must have a compelling interest, and the infringement must be the least restrictive to achieve that goal.⁹⁴ Funneling people through the carceral system to avoid addressing the structural flaws of said system is not a compelling state interest. A system that relies nearly exclusively on individuals rescinding their constitutional rights to function is a fundamentally unjust system. **Note.** Riley Smith is the winner of the 4th annual ASLME Health Law and Anti-Racism Graduate Student Writing Competition.

Riley Smith received their MPH with certificates in Health, Law, and Policy and Healthcare Communication and Promotion in Spring of 2024. Their professional experience includes expanding housing opportunities for high-risk populations, advocating for decarceration and alternatives to incarceration at the local and federal level, and providing community education on matters related to LGBTQIA+ identity and sexual and reproductive health, among other policy and direct service work. They are currently a Program Director at a nonprofit serving homeless youth in New Mexico.

References

- 1. Incarceration, or state-sanctioned confinement, is practiced globally, with different legal philosophies, procedures, and customs. This paper will focus on the carceral system in the United States.
- See Prison Policy Initiative, "Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2024," press release, March 14, 2024, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/ pie2024.html (last visited January 20, 2025).
- 3. *Estelle v. Gamble* recognized the right to medical treatment in confinement, although the standards of care required are very limited. Estelle v. Gamble, 429 US 97, 103 (1976).
- 4. Researchers at Prison Policy Initiative found that average annual hygiene expenditures in Illinois prisons come to \$80/person, or "almost half their annual wages." See Prison Policy Initiative, "The Company Store: A Deeper Look at Prison Commissaries," press release, May 2018, https://www.pri sonpolicy.org/reports/commissary.html (last visited January 20, 2025).
- Incarcerated People Speak Out About Medical Neglect in Massachusetts Prisons (Deeper Than Water, September 15, 2022), https://drive.google.com/file/d/ lcxHKSDefTlsL1074Gn-2fzaZ4P10jhWu/view (last visited January 20, 2025).
- T. Karatzias, et al., "Multiple Traumatic Experiences, Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder and Offending Behaviour in Female Prisoners," *Criminal Behaviour and Mental Health* 28, no.1 (2018): 72–84 at 72, https://doi.org/ 10.1002/cbm.2043.
- 7. Until 2016, housing discrimination was coded into federal housing policy. Despite recent changes providing opportunities for formerly incarcerated people to present mitigating circumstances for consideration, public housing authorities still have full discretion to deny individuals based on their criminal record. A. Aruleba, et al. *Far From Home: Reducing Barriers to Subsidized Housing for People with Criminal Records in Massachusetts* (Justice For Housing, Inc., and Harvard Tenant Advocacy Project, January 2022), https://drive.google.com/file/d/17rZIApPyT-ZDyfbYSHm0KhOVQ5 kAXjwS/view.
- N. Redmond, et al., "Perceived Discrimination Based on Criminal Record in Healthcare Settings and Self-reported Health Status Among Formerly Incarcerated Individuals," *Journal of Urban Health* 97, no. 1 (2020): 105–111, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11524-019-00382-0.
- 9. See Prison Policy Initiative, supra note 2.
- M. B. Kovera, "Racial Disparities in the Criminal Justice System: Prevalence, Causes, and a Search for Solutions," *Journal of Social Issues*, 75, no. 4 (2019): 1139–1164, https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12355.
- 11. Much of this was accomplished through Black Codes that specifically criminalized Black people in order to take advantage of a loophole in the Thirteenth Amendment allowing for slavery/servitude as punishment for crime. E. Hinton, L. Henderson, and C. Reed, *An Unjust Burden: The Disparate Treatment of Black Americans in the Criminal Justice System* (Vera Institute of Justice, May 2018), https://www.vera.org/publications/ for-the-record-unjust-burden.
- 12. "Diseases Disproportionately Affecting Minorities," National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Disease, https://web.archive.org/web/20250202100820/ https://www.niaid.nih.gov/research/diseases-disproportionately-affectingminorities (last visited January 20, 2025, page no longer live).
- 13. See Kovera, *supra* note 11.
- C. Johnson, "The Vast Majority of Criminal Cases End in Plea Bargains, a New Report Finds," *National Public Radio*, February 22, 2023, https://

www.npr.org/2023/02/22/1158356619/plea-bargains-criminal-cases-just ice (last visited December 23, 2024).

- 15. Santobello v. New York, 404 US 257 (1971).
- C. Berdejo, "Criminalizing Race: Racial Disparities in Plea Bargaining," Boston College Law Review 59, no. 4 (2018): 1187–1250 at 1196–1200, https://bclawreview.bc.edu/articles/377.
- E. Greenberg, "Unshackling Plea Bargaining from Racial Bias," *Journal of Criminal Law &. Criminology* 111, no. 1 (2021): 93–144 at 120, https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7692&context=jclc.
- 18. See Berdejo, *supra* note 16 at 1197–1198; see Greenberg, *supra* note 17, at 122.
- 19. See Greenberg, *supra* note 17 at 121–122.
- 20. Strickland v. Washington, 466 US 668 (1984).
- K. Henderson and L. Levett, Author Accepted Chapter, "Plea Bargaining: The Influence of Counsel," in *Advances in Psychology and Law* Vol. 4, ed. M. K. Miller and B.H. Bornstein, (Springer 2019): at 12, https://pdxscholar.li brary.pdx.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1039&context=ccj_fac.
- 22. See Henderson and Levett, *supra* note 21 at 16–24; See Greenberg, *supra* note 18 at 117; See Berdejo, *supra* note 17 at 1233–1237.
- A. Knight, "Racial Implicit Bias in the Plea Bargaining Process", Applied Psychology Opus, https://wp.nyu.edu/steinhardt-appsych_opus/racial-impli cit-bias/ (last visited December 23, 2024); See Greenberg, *supra* note 18 at 119– 130; See Berdejo, *supra* note 16 at 1213–1240.
- 24. See Berdejo, *supra* note 16 at 1220–1224.
- 25. See Knight, supra note 23.
- S. Gross, et al., Race and Wrongful Convictions in the United States (National Registry of Exonerations, September 23, 2022), https://www.law.umich.edu/ special/exoneration/Documents/Race%20Report%20Preview.pdf.
- 27. See Gross, supra note 26; See Berdejo, supra note 16 at 1214–1220.
- 28. See Berdejo, supra note 16 at 1237-1239.
- 29. See Berdejo, supra note 16 at 1237–1239.
- 30. See Henderson, *supra* note 21 at 30-31.
- 31. A D. Redlich, A. Summers, and S. Hoover, "Self-Reported False Confessions and False Guilty Pleas Among Offenders with Mental Illness," *Law and Human Behavior* 34 (2010): 79–90, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ 19644739/; A. Cooper, "Inside NOLA Public Defenders' Decision to Refuse Felony Cases," 60 *Minutes*, April 16, 2017, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ inside-new-orleans-public-defenders-decision-to-refuse-felony-cases/, (last visited December 23, 2024).
- 32. L. Malloy, E. Shulman, and E. Cauffman, "Interrogations, Confessions, and Guilty Pleas Among Serious Adolescent Offenders," *Law and Human Behavior* **38** no. 2 (2014): 181–193, http://doi.org/10.1037/lbb000065; See Redlich *supra* note 31; K.S. Henderson and L M. Levett, "Investigating Predictors of True and False Guilty Pleas," *Law and Human Behavior* 42 no. 5 (2018): 427–441, http://doi.org/10.1037/lbb0000297.
- 33. See Henderson supra note 21 at 22-24; See Henderson supra note 32.
- 34. See Henderson *supra* note 21 at 17–19.
- 35. See Henderson *supra* note 21 at 17–19.
- 36. See Henderson supra note 32.
- O. Gazal, "Partial Ban on Plea Bargains," (Working Paper 05–008, University of Michigan Law School, 2005): 72–73, https://repository.law.umich.edu/ cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1052&context=law_econ_archive.
- 38. Though only 0.4% of federal defendants were acquitted overall, only 2.3% of all cases went to trial. J. Gramlich, "Fewer Than 1% of Federal Criminal Defendants were Acquitted in 2022," Pew Research Center, June 14, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/shortreads/2023/06/14/fewer-than-1-of-defendants-in-federal-criminal-cases-were-acquitted-in-2022/ (last visited December 23, 2024).
- Exoneration is the process of reversing a guilty plea or finding. D. Walsh, "On Plea Bargaining, the Daily Bread of American Criminal Courts," The Atlantic, May 2, 2017, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/ 05/plea-bargaining-courts-prosecutors/524112/ (last visited January 20, 2025).
- T.W. Carns and J. Kruse, "A Re-evaluation of Alaska's Plea Bargaining Ban," Alaska Law Review 8, (1991): 27–70 at 41–50, https://scholarship.law.du ke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1275&context=alr.
- 41. See Carns, supra note 40 at 41-46; See Gazal, supra note 37 at 25-30.

- 42. For example, the Wisconsin Supreme Court stated in 1877 that they were "hardly, if at all, distinguishable in principle from a direct sale of justice." See Walsh, *supra* note 39.
- 43. Fed. R. Crim. P. 11.
- R. Cantrell, "Plea Deals: An Unconstitutional Bandaid for our Overburdened Justice System," *Columbia Undergraduate Law Review*, June 20, 2022, https://www.culawreview.org/current-events-2/plea-deals-an-unconstitutional-bandaid-for-our-overburdened-justice-system (last visited January 20, 2025).; "The Unconstitutionality of Plea Bargaining," *Harvard Law Review* 83, no. 6 (1970): 1387–1411, https://doi.org/10.2307/1339821; E. C. Viano, "Plea Bargaining in the United States: a Perversion of Justice," *Revue Internationale de Droit Penal* 83, (2012): 109–145, https://doi.org/10.3917/ridp.831.0109.
- 45. Most recently, the Supreme Court found in *Lafler v. Cooper* and *Missouri v. Frye* that the right to effective counsel granted by the Sixth Amendment extends to counsel assistance during plea negotiations. 132 S. Ct. 1376 (2012) and 132 S. Ct. 1399 (2012).
- 46. Constitutionally protected rights that are typically waived during plea negotiations are the right to protect oneself against self-incrimination, right to a fair trial and a jury trial, right to a speedy and public trial, and the right to confront witnesses. US Const. amend. V and US Const. amend. VI.
- 47. Brady v. United States, 397 US 742 (1970).
- 48. The Court named the following "obvious advantages": "his exposure is reduced, the correctional processes can begin immediately, and the practical burdens of a trial are eliminated." 397 US 742 (1970).
- See Fed. R. Crim. P. 11(b) for the factors that the court must consider before accepting a guilty plea.
- 50. The Innocence Project is one of several advocacy organizations that has reported on many of these factors. "The Issues," The Innocence Project, https://innocenceproject.org/the-issues/ (last visited December 23, 2024).
- 51. Upon the decision's release.
- 52. As an example, initially when the Supreme Court ruled in Miller v. Alabama, 567 US 460 (2012), that it was unconstitutional for states to mandate life without the possibility of parole (LWOP) for juvenile offenders, it did not apply retroactively. Four years later, Montgomery v. Louisiana, 577 US 190 (2016) clarified that *Miller* applied retroactively, granting numerous incarcerated individuals the opportunity to pursue parole and, in many cases, be released. Diatchenko v. Dist. Attorney for Suffolk District 466 Mass. 655 (Mass. 2013).
- 53. This recently occurred when determining whether the FDA properly approved mifepristone, with two judges making opposing rulings on the same day. L. Sobel and A. Salganicoff, "Q & A: Implications of Two Conflicting Federal Court Rulings on the Availability of Medication Abortion and the FDA's Authority to Regulate Drugs," *Kaiser Family Foundation*, April 8, 2023, https://www.kff.org/policy-watch/q-a-implications-of-two-conflicting-federal-court-rulings-on-the-availability-of-medication abortion-and-the-fdas-authority-to-regulate-drugs/ (last visited January 20, 2025).
- 54. Of Latin origin, *stare decisis* directly translates to "to stand by things decided". (*Stare Decisis*, n.d.)
- Constitution Annotated, "Amdt14.S1.5.5.4 Plea Bargaining in Pre-Trial Process," Congress.gov, https://constitution.congress.gov/browse/essay/ amdt14-S1-5-5-4/ALDE_00013762/ (last visited January 20, 2025).
- J. R. Lampe, Congress, the Judiciary, and Civil and Criminal Procedure (Congressional Research Service, May 22, 2020), https://crsreports.con gress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11557.
- 57. According to the Administrative Office of the US Courts, "Any change to the federal rules must be designed to promote simplicity in procedure, fairness in administration, the just determination of litigation, and the elimination of unjustifiable expense and delay." "Pending Rules and Forms Amendments," United States Courts, https://www.uscourts.gov/forms-rules/pending-rules-and-forms-amendments (last visited January 20, 2025); See Lampe, *supra* note 56.
- 58. See Lampe, supra note 56.
- 59. Examples of legislation that changed Rule 11 of Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure include the Victim and Witness Protection Act of 1982 (FED. R. CRIM. P. 11(c)(1)) and the Sentencing Reform Act (FED. R. CRIM. P. 11 (b)(1)(M)).

- 60. These rules also apply on appeal. FED. R. CRIM. P. 1(a).
- 61. See Prison Policy Initiative, supra note 2.
- 62. Federal Prosecution Levels Remain at Historic Highs (Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse, Syracuse University, 2018), https://trac.syr.edu/tra creports/crim/540/ [hereinafter cited as TRAC Report].
- 63. See TRAC Report, *supra* note 62.
- 64. A. Mince-Didier, "State Crimes vs. Federal Crimes," NOLO, https:// www.criminaldefenselawyer.com/resources/state-crimes-vs-federal-crim es.htm (last visited December 23, 2024).
- C. R. Shipan and C. Volden, "Policy Diffusion: Seven Lessons for Scholars and Practitioners." *Public Administration Review* 72, no. 6 (2012): 788–796, https://www.jstor.org/stable/41688003.
- 66. Obstructionism, a political tactic whereby Senators from the minority party weaponize Senate operating procedures to deliberately stall legislative negotiations, is an increasingly common practice, especially by Republican legislators, to prevent successes for the majority party. N.O. Howard and J.M. Roberts, "The Politics of Obstruction: Republican Holds in the US Senate," *Legislative Studies Quarterly* 40, no. 2 (2015): 273–294. http://www.jstor.org/stable/43862527.
- 67. J. Kingdon, Agendas, Alternatives, and Public Policies Second Edition, (Pearson Higher Education Press, 1995): 173–175.
- 68. See Prison Policy Initiative, *supra* note 2.
- 69. See Shipan, supra note 65.
- 70. See Kingdon, supra note 67 at 91–115; See Shipan, supra note 65.
- 71. J.D. McCoy and R. Tillman, (1986). Controlling Felony Plea Bargaining in California - the Impact of the 'Victims' Bill of Rights' - Paper 232 (California Department of Justice, 1986), https://digitalcommons.law.ggu.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=1229&context=caldocs_agencies&httpsredir= 1&referer=.
- 72. For example, a review of ACA policies across the United States in the first four years of implementation showed that many Republican legislators who publicly opposed Medicaid expansion assumed their constituents would agree but found through ballot initiatives and other constituent communications that Medicaid expansion was incredibly popular, leading to expansion in several Republican-led states. J. Pacheco and E. Maltby, (2017). "The Role of Public Opinion-Does It Influence the Diffusion of ACA Decisions?," *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 42, no. 2 (2017): 309–340, https://doi.org/10.1215/03616878-3766737.
- M.L. Rubinstein and T.J. White, "Alaska's Ban on Plea Bargaining," Law & Society Review 13, no. 2 (1979): 367–383, https://doi.org/10.2307/3053259.
- B. C. McCannon, "Alaska's Plea Bargaining Ban" (West Virginia University, January 7, 2021), https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3761990.
- 75. R. Acevedo, "Is a Ban on Plea Bargaining an Ethical Abuse of Discretion? A Bronx County, New York Case Study," *Fordham Law Review* 64, no. 3 (1995): 987–1013 at 988–989, https://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/cgi/viewcon tent.cgi?referer=&httpsredir=1&article=3222&context=flr.
- 76. As of this writing, 43 elect their Attorneys General. "Attorney General (State Executive Office)," Ballotpedia, https://ballotpedia.org/Attorney_General_(state_executive_office), (last visited January 20, 2025); As of this writing, 23 states elect some or all of their District Attorneys. C. Hessick, *National Study of Prosecutor Elections* (The Prosecutors and Politics Project, UNC School of Law, February 2020), https://law.unc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/National-Study-Prosecutor-Elections-2020.pdf.
- 77. The progressive prosecutor concept is not specifically defined, but generally refers to prosecutors campaigning on ideals of criminal justice reform. Often, prosecutors will agree to not pursue certain charges or to advocate for shorter sentences at trial. B. Levin, "Imagining the Progressive Prosecutor," *Minnesota Law Review* 105, (2021): 1415–1451 at 1419–1428, https://scholar.law.colorado.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2428&context= faculty-articles.
- 78. See Carnes, supra note 40; See McCannon, supra note 74.
- 79. Fed. R. Crim. P. 11(b)(3).
- 80. Mandatory minima are statutorily imposed sentences for certain criminal activity. Except in very specific cases or as excused by the statute, judges are required to sentence individuals convicted of such crimes to at least the minimum sentence. D. Sidhu, When is a Mandatory Minimum Sentence Not Mandatory Under the First Step Act? (Congressional Research Service,

February 2, 2023), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/LSB/ LSB10910.

- 81. Three strikes laws impose harsher sentences on individuals who have been convicted previously of violent offenses. The argument is that a history of violent offenses makes someone inherently dangerous to society and therefore worthy of harsher punishment, regardless of the offense that counts for the "third strike". J. Clark, J. Austin and D. Alan Henry, "*Three Strikes and You're Out*": A Review of State Legislation (National Institute of Justice, September 1997), https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles/165369.pdf.
- 82. See Prison Policy Initiative, "Detaining the Poor: How Money Bail Perpetuates an Endless Cycle of Poverty and Jail Time," press release, May 10, 2016, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/incomejails.html.
- 83. See Prison Policy Initiative, supra note 82.
- 84. For example, an analysis of the plea-bargaining ban in Bronx County, NY, found that the average pre-trial detention stay was 40 days longer in the Bronx than other boroughs, that pending cases increased over 24%, and that defendants incarcerated for longer than a year increased by 47%. See Acevedo, *supra* note 75 at 998.
- 85. As of writing, an estimated 43% of all people held in pretrial detention are Black. W. Sawyer, "How Race Impacts who is Detained Pretrial", Prison Policy Initiative, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2019/10/09/pretrial_ race/ (last visited January 20, 2025).
- A. Preston, *The Case for Cash Bail Reform* (Center for American Progress, August 9, 2023), https://www.americanprogress.org/article/the-case-forcash-bail-reform/.
- 87. See Greenberg, supra note 18 at 106-114.
- It's Time for the US to Decriminalize Drug Use and Possession (Drug Policy Alliance, July 2017), https://legislature.vermont.gov/Documents/2018/ WorkGroups/House%20Judiciary/Bills/H.797/H.797~David%20Micken berg~Report%20Referenced%20in%20Testimony%20-%20BandW~4-4-2018.pdf.
- 89. "Civil Rights and Homelessness," National Coalition for the Homeless, https://nationalhomeless.org/civil-rights-criminalization-of-homelessness/ (last visited January 20, 2025); J. Pohl, "Supreme Court has 'Greenlighted the Criminalization of Homelessness', Berkeley Experts Say," UC Berkeley News, June 28, 2024, https://news.berkeley.edu/2024/06/28/supreme-courthas-greenlighted-the-criminalization-of-homelessness-berkeley-expertssay (last visited January 20, 2025); L. Couloute, Nowhere to Go: Homelessness Among Formerly Incarcerated People (Prison Policy Initiative, August, 2018), https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/housing.html (last visited January 20, 2025).
- 90. A. Johnson and M. Ali-Smith, (2022). Diversion Programs, Explained (Vera Institute, April 28, 2022), https://www.vera.org/diversion-programsexplained; K. Russoniello, et al., "Decriminalization of Drug Possession in Oregon: Analysis and Early Lessons," Drug Science, Policy, and Law 9 (2023), https://doi.org/10.1177/20503245231167407; Approaches to Decriminalizing Drug Use & Possession (Drug Policy Initiative, February https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/Contributions/ 2015), Civil/DrugPolicyAlliance/DPA_Fact_Sheet_Approaches_to_Decriminal ization_Feb2015_1.pdf; O. Cordingley, "AIDS 2024: Decriminalizing Sex Work is a Human Rights Imperative," Health and Human Rights Journal, July 29, 2024, https://www.hhrjournal.org/2024/07/29/aids-2024-decrimin alizing-sex-work-is-a-human-rights-imperative/ (last visited December 23, 2024); L. B. Holston-Zannell, "Sex Work is Real Work, and it's Time to Treat it That Way," American Civil Liberties Union, June 10, 2020, https://www.aclu.org/news/lgbtq-rights/sex-work-is-real-work-and-itstime-to-treat-it-that-way (last visited December 23, 2024); See Couloute, supra note 89.
- 91. For information on alternatives to incarceration and reframing the social understanding of violence and its consequences, see: Johnson, *supra* note 90; D. Sered, *Core Practices to Change the Narrative on Violence* (Common Justice, January 23, 2024), https://commonjustice.org/wp-content/ uploads/imported-files/Core20Practices20for20Narrative20

Change.pdf; V. Law, "Rethinking Incarceration," Harvard Radcliffe Institute, June 9, 2022, https://www.radcliffe.harvard.edu/news-andideas/rethinking-incarceration (last visited January 20, 2025); J. Levenson, et al., "Abolition and Harm Reduction in the Struggle for

8

'Care, Not Cages'," International Journal of Drug Policy 121 (2023): 104163. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2023.104163; A. McLeod, "An Abolitionist Critique of Violence," The University of Chicago Law Review, 89 no. 2 (2022): 525–556, https://chicagounbound.uchicago. edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=6289&context=uclrev.

- 92. See Shipan, supra note 65.
- 93. See McLeod, supra note 91; See Law, supra note 91; See Sered, supra note 91; S. Kolhatkar, "Abolition Through the Ages: Reform Versus Transformation, Then and Now," Yes! Media, November 15, 2021, https://www.yes magazine.org/social-justice/2021/11/15/abolition-reform-vs-transformation; S. Lamble, "Bridging the Gap Between Reformists and Abolitionists: Can

Non-Reformist Reforms Guide the Work of Prison Inspectorates?," Institute for Crime Justice and Policy Research, March 22, 2022, https://www.icpr.org. uk/news-events/2022/bridging-gap-between-reformists-and-abolitionistscan-non-reformist-reforms-guide (last visited December 23, 2024); *Advancing Public Health Interventions to Address the Harms of the Carceral System*, (American Public Health Association, October 26, 2021), https://www.apha.org/policies-and-advocacy/public-health-policy-state ments/policy-database/2022/01/07/advancing-public-health-interventionsto-address-the-harms-of-the-carceral-system.

 "Strict Scrutiny," Legal Information Institute, https://www.law.cornell.edu/ wex/strict_scrutiny (last visited January 20, 2025).